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December 12, 2017

Peter Lavallee
Executive Director
Washington State Public Disclosure Commission
711 Capitol Way S. # 206
PO Box 40908
Olympia, WA 98504

Re: Washington State Democratic Central Committee—Non-exempt,
PDC Case No. 27894
SCBIL File No. 6800-008

Dear Mr. Lavallee:

Below please find the Washington State Democratic Central Committee’s (Washington State
Democrats) response to the complaint filed in the above-referenced matter. Because the complaint lacks
merit on its face, the Commission should dismiss.

I. Factual Background

To the extent possible, the following facts are derived from Chestine Edgar’s complaint and the
documents appended to it.

In late October 2017, Respect Washington,1 a statewide group known for its anti-immigration
stance, distributed to thousands of Burien, Washington residents a flyer containing a map pinpointing
the home addresses of undocumented individuals residing in the Burien area along with a list of crimes
they were alleged to have committed. Responding to the overt act of xenophobia and intimidation, King
County Sheriff Jeff Urquhart commented that “[p]ublicly disseminating this type of inflammatory
information puts people at risk who likely had no connection to the crime, whether they be family
members or new residents of the home… I find it irresponsible and dangerous to release this type of
very dubious information. It puts innocent people at risk for vigilante action and unnecessarily stokes
fear in the community.”

1 Respect Washington is “partially funded by U.S. Inc., a Michigan-based ‘non-profit’ founded by John Tanton, whom the
Southern Poverty Law Center calls the ‘racist architect of the modern anti-immigration movement.’” Lilly Fowler, Group
Spreads Addresses of Alleged Undocumented Immigrants in Burien, Crosscut (October 26, 2017),
http://www.crosscut.com/2017/10/burien-group-undocumented-immigrants-names-addresses-identification/.
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In response to these trying events, four democratic candidates for Burien City Council, Nancy
Tosta, Krystal Marx, Pedro Olguin, and Jimmy Mata (referred to collectively as “the candidates”),
launched a joint initiative which included an intensified phone bank and doorbell campaign leading up
to the November 7, 2017, election. To show support, the Chair of the Washington State Democrats,
Tina Podlodowski, appeared at a public meeting announcing the initiative and offered her words of
support. She also announced that the Washington State Democrats would be assisting with text-message
canvassing targeted at getting registered democrats to the polls.

The Washington State Democrats also filmed and produced a video capturing this meeting and
uploaded the video to its official Facebook page.

On November 18, 2017, Chestine Edgar filed the instant complaint, alleging that the activities
described above, as well as certain others, discussed below, constituted “expenditures” by the
Washington State Democrats and “contributions” for the candidates that should have been reported.
With respect to the Burien-related activities of the Washington State Democrats, however, Ms. Edgar
apparently “jumped the gun,” because when she filed her complaint, the reports were not yet due.
Consequently, the Washington State Democrats sought and obtained an extension to respond to the
complaint so that it could fulfill its reporting obligations before defending itself against Ms. Edgar’s
allegations.

As of December 11, 2017, Washington State Democrats has submitted the requisite C-4 report
detailing the in-kind expenditures it made related to the function in Burien. For that reason, and for the
reasons set forth below, we ask that the PDC dismiss the complaint and take no further action in the
matter.

II. Discussion

A. November 4, 2017, In-kind Expenditures

WAC 390-37-070 empowers “the director, with the concurrence with the chair or the chair’s
designee commissioner,” to “dismiss a complaint which on its face . . . shows that respondent is in
substantial compliance with the relevant statutes or rules, or shows that formal enforcement action is not
warranted.” Here, Ms. Edgar has failed to allege facts suggesting that the Washington State Democrats
violated any of its reporting obligations, and therefore the Commission should dismiss.

Pursuant to the Fair Campaign Practices Act, political committees are required to file C-4 reports
on the tenth day of each calendar month documenting their expenditures for the preceding month. See
RCW 42.17A.225; see also RCW 42.17A.235(1)(b) (setting forth that reports are also to be filed on the
10th day tenth day of the first month following an election).

Here, Edgar’s complaint identifies allegedly-reportable activities occurring on or about
November 4, 2017. The statutory scheme makes clear that reports covering any expenditures the
Washington State Democrats made at that time were not due until December 11, 2017. See id. In
accordance with its statutory filing obligations, the Washington State Democrats has timely filed reports
covering the activities identified as problematic by Ms. Edgar.
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Therefore, because it is clear from the face of the complaint and the timely reports submitted on
today’s date that the Washington State Democrats has fulfilled its reporting obligations related to the
activities in Burien, the PDC should exercise its authority to dismiss the complaint.

B. Prior In-kind Expenditures

Although it is unclear from the face of her complaint, Ms. Edgar apparently alleges that the
Washington Democrats made in-kind expenditures to the candidates prior to November 4, 2017, without
reporting that activity. These claims are plainly baseless and should be dismissed.

Ms. Edgar identifies the following in-kind contributions received by the candidates:

 Nancy Tosta, June 8, 2017, $149.23 for purchased lists;
 Krystal Marx, August 30, 2017, $150.38 for voter access file; and
 Pedro Olguin, May 3, 2017, $100 for van access.

As evidenced by the documents enclosed with this letter, the Washington State Democrats timely
reported each in-kind expenditure listed above. Her claims in this regard also fail.

III. Conclusion

In sum, Ms. Edgar’s complaint is devoid of any accusations that could conceivably constitute
violations of Washington’s campaign finance reporting laws. Therefore, the PDC should exercise its
discretion and preserve its limited resources by dismissing this frivolous complaint.

Regards,

Dmitri Iglitzin
Laura Ewan
Carson Phillips-Spotts

Enclosures

jwoodward
Dmitri Iglitzin


































































